Jewish Cemetery Expedition and Archive (JCEAA)

Selected Research Bibliography

2001-2008

17 August 2009

This bibliography lists entries in chronological order. (L) = item posted to JCEAA on-line reference library. Web links included in this bibliography were valid as of the date of their publication.

<u>2008</u>

Israel Prize laureate opposes Museum of Tolerance

Akiva Eldar Haaretz.com, 31 December 2008 http://www.haaretz.com/hasen/spages/1051047.html

Jewish cemetery vandalized in West Hungary

MITI, 29 December 2008 http://www.caboodle.hu/nc/news/news_archive/single_page/ article/11/jewish_cemet-1/?cHash=9d26cd32eb

Decending a mountain, honoring a memory

Paul J. Blank NJJN (New Jersey Jewish News), 25 December 2008 http://www.njjewishnews.com/njjn.com/122508/sptDescendingAMountain.html

Work halted in medieval Jewish cemetery

JTA (Jewish Telegraphic Agency), 25 December 2008 http://jta.org/news/article/2008/12/25/1001821/ work-halted-in-medieval-jewish-cemetery

Families still empty-handed after Menorah Gardens cemetery scandal

Eliot Kleinberg *PalmBeachPost.com*, 22 December 2008 http://www.palmbeachpost.com/business/content/local_news/epaper/2008/12/22/ a1b_menorah_1223.html

Book review – Unearthing Jewish legacy in Jamaica

"The Knell of Parting Day- A History of Jews of Port Royal and The Hunts Bay Cemetery", Author: Marilyn Delvante Alfred Sangster (reviewer) *Jamaica Gleaner*, 21 December 2008 http://www.jamaica-gleaner.com/gleaner/20081221/arts/arts6.html

New Jewish cemetery consecrated in Queensland

Jason Steinberg *The Australian Jewish News,* 15 December 2008 http://www.ajn.com.au/news/news.asp?pgID=6760

Jewish society provides grave markers

Catherine Jun *The Detroit News,* 13 December 2008 http://www.detnews.com/apps/pbcs.dll/article?AID=/20081213/ LIFESTYLE04/812130384/1041

Grave hopping and soul searching

Daniella Ashkenazy *The Jerusalem Post,* 11 December 2008 http://www.jpost.com/servlet/Satellite?cid=1228728156820&pagename =JPost%2FJPArticle%2FShowFull

Muslim, Jewish graves desecrated in France

Jewish Telegraphic Agency, 10 December 2008 http://jta.org/news/article/2008/12/10/1001441/muslim-jewish-graves-desecrated-infrance

Two Jewish cemeteries desecrated in Germany

Associated Press (printed by The Jerusalem Post), 17 November 2008 http://www.jpost.com/servlet/Satellite?pagename=JPost/JPArticle/ ShowFull&cid=1226404759329

Reconstruction of Oryol Jewish Cemetery

The Federation of Jewish Communities of the CIS (FJC), 13 November 2008 http://www.fjc.ru/news/newsArticle.asp?AID=765954

Cemetery vandalism: Hinsdale police probe toppling of headstones

Bob Audette Brattleboro Reformer, 13 November 2008 http://www.reformer.com/ci_10971985

Protecting Jewish Cemeteries In Poland And Around The World

Shmuel Ben Eliezer *The Jewish Press,* 12 November 2008 http://www.jewishpress.com/pageroute.do/37066

Jewish heritage in Poland jeopardized by lack of funds

AFP, 11 November 2008 http://afp.google.com/article/ALeqM5jT7MQ67Yt_FZ3uwgYukYq_CILx9A

New effort launched to fight anti-Semitism

William J. Kole Associated Press (AP), 10 November 2008 http://ap.google.com/article/ALeqM5hPkpS-y0kGiRL--PLjbjyzsSQJngD94C6GQ80

School expansion threatens Spanish cemetery

JTA (Jewish Telegraphic Agency), 10 November 2008

Tragedy in Bilgoraj Jewish Cemetery

Shmuel Ben Eliezer *The Jewish Press,* 5 November 2008 http://www.jewishpress.com/pageroute.do/36995

Party split foils German gov't condemnation of anit-Semitism

Assaf Uni Haaretz.com, 26 October 2008 http://www.haaretz.com/hasen/spages/1031271.html

Vandals desecrate Jewish cemetery in Bucharest

Reuters AsiaOne, 24 October 2008 http://news.asiaone.com/News/AsiaOne%2BNews/World/Story/ A1Story20081024-96144.html

Jewish cemetery headstones destroyed in Romania

The Earth Times, 24 October 2008 http://www.earthtimes.org/articles/show/238442,jewish-cemetery-headstonesdestroyed-in-romania.html

Volunteers repair hurricane-toppled headstones

Michael C. Duke Jewish Herald-Voice, 23 October 2008 http://www.jhvonline.com/default.asp?sourceid=&smenu=96&twindow=Default&mad =No&sdetail=5566&wpage=1&skeyword=&sidate=&ccat=&ccatm=&restate=&restatu s=&reoption=&retype=&repmin=&repmax=&rebed=&rebath=&subname=&pform=&s c=1291&hn=jhvonline&he=.com

Federation mitzvah project draws praise: Funds, volunteers needed to maintain New Camden Cemetery

Harriet Kessler Jewish Community Voice, 22 October 2008 http://www.jewishvoicesnj.org/news/2008/1008/home/003.html

Grave Situation

Michael Lamendola South Bergenite, 22 October 2008 http://www.southbergenite.com/NC/0/1853.html

German town honors Jews who once lived there

Arlene Fine Cleveland Jewish News, 16 October 2008 http://www.clevelandjewishnews.com/articles/2008/10/18/news/local/german1017.txt

Stepping into the history books

Gaynor Clarke Bury Times (burytimes.co.uk), 10 October 2008 http://www.thisislancashire.co.uk/news/burytimes/ 3742177.Stepping_into_the_history_books/

Annual Shofar of Freedom Awards presented today

Kathryn Caggianelli *TroyRecord.com (The Record),* 8 October 2008 http://www.troyrecord.com/site/news.cfm?newsid=20156974&BRD =1170&PAG=461&dept_id=7021&rfi=6

For One Day, Newark's Jews Return to Mourn

Anthony Weiss The Jewish Daily Forward, 8 October 2008 http://www.forward.com/articles/14361/

A community bonds over Dodgeville Hebrew Cemetery

Joseph Siegel *The Sun Chronicle,* 6 October 2008 http://www.thesunchronicle.com/articles/2008/10/06/news/3765424.txt

House passes cemetery measure: Condemning Lithuania for letting builders mar graves

Elaiine Durbach NJJN (New Jersey Jewish News), 2 October 2008 http://www.njjewishnews.com/njjn.com/100208/njHousePassesCemetary.html

Houses of Life: Jewish Cemeteries of Europe

Joachim Jacobs (author), Hans-Dietrich Beyer (photographer) Publisher: Frances Lincoln, 1 October 2008 ISBN-10: 0711226482, ISBN-13: 978-0711226487 208 pages

Park project surprised Venturans: City wants to install markers on cemetery lawn where kids play.

Kevin Clerici Ventura County Star, 30 September 2008 http://www.venturacountystar.com/news/2008/sep/30/ park-project-surprises-venturans/

Teen face: Jonathan Nangle

Rayne Wolfe *Press Democrat(pressdemocrat.com),* 30 September 2008 http://www.pressdemocrat.com/article/20080930/LIFESTYLE/809300303/1317/ lifestyle13?Title=Teen_face__Jonathan_Nangle

Jewish temple to bury time capsule to mark 100th year

New Bern Sun Journal, 30 September 2008 http://www.newbernsj.com/news/jewish_42362___article.html/temple_new.html

Bridgetown Museum clears a pathway to the Jewish Past

Lauren Kramer *Jewish Exponent, Volume 224, Issue 26,* 25 September 2008 http://www.jewishexponent.com/article/17210/

Cape Verdean Remembers Jewish Roots With Pride

Naomi Seck Voice of America (voanews.com), 25 September 2008 http://www.voanews.com/english/2008-09-25-voa57.cfm

Teens' selfless act pays respect to the dead

Carolyn Rushefsky North Shore Weekly (Staten Island Advance), 25 September 2008 http://www.silive.com/northshore/weekly/index.ssf?/base/news/ 1222348516287990.xml&coll=1

Arab Shopping Mall to Hide Mt. of Olives?

Aryeh Haffner Arutz Sheva, 24 September 2008 http://www.israelnationalnews.com/News/News.aspx/127742

Germany increases funding for Jewish community

The Associated Press The International Herald Tribune, 24 September 2008 http://www.iht.com/articles/ap/2008/09/24/Europe /EU-Germany-Jewish-Community.php

From his hut in a Calcutta cemetery, a Jew cares for the last of his once-great community

Sam Dolnick, Associated Press Writer IN-Forum (Associated Press), 20 September 2008 http://www.in-forum.com/ap/index.cfm?page=view&id=D93AH5K00

New plots for interfaith couples - but not enough

Sarah Boesveld *The Globe and Mail, (globeandmail.com),* 18 September 2008 http://www.theglobeandmail.com/servlet/story/ RTGAM.20080918.wlburial18/BNStory/lifeFamily/home

Catholic Poles saving Jewish cemeteries

Associated Press *The Jerusalem Post(jewishworld.jpost.com),* 17 September 2008 http://www.jpost.com/servlet/Satellite?cid=1221489061361&pagename =JPost%2FJPArticle%2FShowFull

Community battles to save Jewish graves

David Crossland *TheNational*, 10 September 2008 http://www.thenational.ae/article/20080910/FOREIGN/177999769

Scout tackles cleanup of Jewish cemetery for Eagle project

Sophie Friedman *The Buffalo News*, 10 September 2008 http://www.buffalonews.com/185/story/435604.html

Christian Graves Vandalized, Hard To Protect

Union of Catholic Asian News, 8 September 2008, (L) http://www.ucanews.com/2008/09/08/christian-graves-vandalized-hard-to-protect/

The Holocaust by Bullets

Father Patrick Desbois Publisher: *Palgrave Macmillan,* August 2008 ISBN: 978-0-230-60617-3 ISBN-10: 0-230-60617-2 272 pages

Kin sues Jewish cemetery

Victor G. Mimoni *The Queens Courier,* 27 August 2008 http://www.queenscourier.com/articles/2008/08/27/news/top_stories/news17.txt

Cemetery suffers heavy damage – Mt. Sinai Memorial; 'By the grace of God, it was early in the morning'

Brianna Goldberg National Post, 12 August 2008 http://www.nationalpost.com/news/story.html?id=716556

Students return to Jewish cemetery in Belarus

Paul Grondahl *Times Union (timesunion.com),* 10 August 2008 http://timesunion.com/ASPStories/story.asp?StoryID=710639&TextPage=2

Restoring Serock Jewish Cemetery in Poland

Wendy Karpel Kreitzman Great Neck Record, 1 August 2008 http://www.antonnews.com/greatneckrecord/2008/08/01/news/

Jaroslav Klenovský, the man in charge of South Moravian Jewish Heritage

Jan Richter Radio Praha (The international Service of Czech Radio), 16 July 2008 http://www.radio.cz/en/article/106181

Scouting project helps save a 'forgotten cemetery' in Buffalo: Cleanup is under way of neglected ground at Beth Jacob

Mark Sommer *The Buffalo News (jewishtucson.org)* http://jewishtucson.org/page.aspx?id=179068

Gravestones sink while Des Plaines River rises

Margaret Ramirez and Gerry Smith Chicago Tribune, chicagotribune.com, 25 June 2008 http://www.chicagotribune.com/news/nationworld/chi-jewishcemetery_26jun26,0,341857.story

Family Complains of Water Pipe Damage at Grave

Brittany Diggs Falls Church News-Press online, 19 June 2008 http://www.fcnp.com/index.php?option=com_content&view=article&id=3194:familycomplains-of-water-pipe-damage-at-grave&catid=13:news-stories&Itemid=76

A Plot With Painful Twists – Defunct burial societies control thousands of unused graves in otherwise overcrowded cemeteries. Getting proof of a plot can be a family's worst nightmare.

Stewart Ain *The Jewish Week*, 18 June 2008 http://www.thejewishweek.com/viewArticle/c36_a12480/News/New_York.html

A solemn reminder: Central Minnesota students view cemetery – Group hears Jewish prayer for the dead

David Unze St. Cloud Times (sctimes.com), 14 June 2008 http://www.sctimes.com/apps/pbcs.dll/article?AID=2008106140028

Dartmouth students heading to Ukraine to restore Jewish cemeteries

Dartmouth College Office of Public Affairs, 6 June 2008, (L) http://www.dartmouth.edu/~news/releases/2008/06/03.html

Student's bowling event helps rebuild cemetery

Debra Rubin New Jersey Jewish News (NJJN), 5 June 2008 http://www.njjewishnews.com/njjn.com/060508/njRededication.html

Remainder of Jewish cemetery in western Poland rededicated

International Herald Tribune (Associated Press), 3 June 2008 http://www.iht.com/articles/ap/2008/06/03/europe/ EU-GEN-Poland-Jewish-Cemetery.php

Forgotten Jewish cemetery renewed in Chomutov

Prague Daily Monitor, 21 May 2008 http://www.praguemonitor.com/en/339/czech_national_news/22963/

Centuries-Old Cemetery Unearthed in Maastricht, Netherlands

Chabad.org (Chabad-Lubavitch Media Center), 9 May 2008 http://www.chabad.org/news/article_cdo/aid/672356/jewish/Centuries-Old-Cemetery-Unearthed-in-Maastricht-Netherlands.htm

Jewish Cemetery Vandalized in Batumi

Georgian Daily, 1 May 2008 http://georgiandaily.com/index.php?option=com_content&task= view&id=1556&Itemid=72

Huge Berlin Jewish Cemetery Vandalized

Spiegel Online International, 29 April 2008 http://www.spiegel.de/international/germany/0,1518,550555,00.html

Bronze plaques stolen from Jewish cemetery in Czech Republic

The Associated Press *The International Herald Tribune,* 15 April 2008 http://www.iht.com/articles/ap/2008/04/15/europe/ EU-GEN-Czech-Memorial-Vandalized.php

Vandals strike at Jewish cemetery

BBC News, 2 April 2008 http://news.bbc.co.uk/2/hi/uk_news/england/london/7327435.stm

Criminal Gangs and the Occult – Throughout the long history of Los Angeles street gangs, their members have flirted with the dark side of evil.

Richard Valdemar Police Magazine, 28 March 2008 http://www.policemag.com/Channels/Gangs/2008/03/28/ Criminal-Gangs-and-the-Occult.aspx

Cincinnati Jewish cemetery group seeks court's help to merge – Nonprofit fears combination could trigger lawsuits

Jon Newberry Business Courier of Cincinnati, 21 March 2008 http://www.bizjournals.com/cincinnati/stories/2008/03/24/story13.html

At Jewish Cemetery, Vandals Strike on Large Scale

Jill P. Capuzzo *The New York Times,* 10 January 2008 http://www.nytimes.com/2008/01/10/nyregion/10graves.html

<u>2007</u>

Jewish Cemetery Rebuilds Records Burned By Nazis

Monika Scislowska, The Associated Press *Tampa Bay Online,* 16 December 2007 http://www2.tbo.com/content/2007/dec/16/na-jewish-cemetery-rebuilds -records-burned-by-nazi/

Feud over Jewish cemeteries in Romania creates strange bedfellows

Anshel Pfeffer (haaretz.com) *Romania News Watch,* 3 December 2007 http://www.romanianewswatch.com/2007/12/ feud-over-jewish-cemeteries-in-romania.html

Necropolis of Jerusalem in the Second Temple Period

Amos Kloner, Boaz Zissu Publisher: David Brown, December 2007 ISBN-13: 9789042917927 820 pages

Vandals desecrate Jewish cemetery

The Jewish Bugle, 28 November 2007 http://www.thejewishbugle.com/community-news/ vandals-desecrate-jewish-cemetery-2.html

Rabbis protest cemeteries' surcharge

Joah Lipowaky New Jersey Jewish Standard, 23 November 2007 http://www.jstandard.com/articles/3518/1/Rabbis-protest-cemeteries%92-surcharge

Jewish veterans honored for their service

Heather Keels Herald-Mail.com, 12 November 2007 http://www.herald-mail.com/?cmd=displaystory&story_id=178927&format=html

Reform shul to start own chevrah kadishah

Myron Love *The Canadian Jewish news,* 25 October 2007 http://www.cjnews.com/index.php?option=com_content&task= view&id=13359&Itemid=86

In Russia, Jewish Cemetery Gets Overhaul

The Federation of Jewish Communities of the CIS, 22 October 2007 http://www.fjc.ru/news/newsArticle.asp?AID=607126

Jewish cemetery vandalized in Siberian city

International Herald Tribune, 8 October 2007 http://www.iht.com/articles/ap/2007/10/08/europe/ EU-GEN-Russia-Anti-Semitism.php

Pre-war Jewish cemetery found under Polish apartment building

By Reuters Haaretz.com (Haaretz Newspaper), 8 September 2007 http://www.haaretz.com/hasen/spages/902067.html

Erased: Vanishing traces of Jewish Galicia in Present Day Ukraine

Omer Bartov Publisher: Princeton University Press, September 2007 ISBN-13: 9780691131214 232 pages

Nazi Symbols Sprayed on Dozens of Gravestones at Jewish Cemetery in Poland

FOX News Network, LLC, 6 August 2007 http://www.foxnews.com/story/0,2933,292264,00.html

Jewish cemetery desecrated in southern Czech town

International Herald Tribune, 27 July 2007 http://www.iht.com/articles/ap/2007/07/27/europe/EU-GEN -Czech-Cemetery-Desecrated.php

Rabbis protest construction on Jewish cemetery

Jewish Telegraphic Agency, 26 July 2007 http://www.jta.org/cgi-bin/iowa/breaking/103254.html

Cemetery upkeep poses challenges

Debra Morton Gelbart Jewish News of Greater Phoenix Online, 29 June 2007 http://www.jewishaz.com/issues/story.mv?070629+cemetery

Grand jury demands completion of Lake Elsinore flood control project

Mary Bender *The Press-Enterprise,* 24 June 2007 http://www.pe.com/localnews/inland/stories/ PE_News_Local_D_scemetery25.3c41d33.html

Loyalty Lodge adopts forgotten Bridgeport Jewish cemetery

Cindy Mindell Jewish Ledger, 29 May 2007 http://www.jewishledger.com/articles/2007/05/29/news/news08.txt

Jewish cemetery struck by vandals

Emma Graves Fitzsimmons *Chicago Tribune,* 16 May 2007 http://www.accessmylibrary.com/coms2/summary_0286-30782460_ITM

Jewish cemetery's new owner plans for renewal: Deal revives community interest in historical burial ground with curious past

Noreen S. Ahmed-Ullah *The Chicago Tribune*, 13 May 2007 http://www.accessmylibrary.com/coms2/summary_0286-30752762_ITM

The mystery of the shrinking headstone – SDSU professor Seth Mallios digs in

Kelly Davis

San Diego City Beat, 25 April 2007 http://www.sdcitybeat.com/cms/story/detail/ the_mystery_of_the_shrinking_headstone/5634/

Practical Guide to Jewish Cemeteries

Nolan Menachemson Publisher: Avotaynu, 1 April 2007 ISBN-10: 1886223297, ISBN-13: 978-1886223295 256 pages

Vandals destroy 10 tombstones at Jewish cemetery in Poland

International Herald Tribune/Associated Press, 5 March 2007 http://www.iht.com/articles/ap/2007/03/05/europe/ EU-GEN-Poland-Jewish-Cemetery.php

Jewish cemetery in southern Germany defiled

Associated Press Ynetnews, 3 March 2007 http://www.ynetnews.com/articles/0,7340,L-3371965,00.html

New Website Honoring Jewish Cemetery in Tehran

Karmel Melamed *The Jewish Journal,* 1 March 2007 http://www.jewishjournal.com/iranianamericanjews/item/ new_website_honoring_jewish_cemetery_in_tehran/

Europe's biggest Jewish cemetery fights for survival in Berlin

European Jewish Press, 31 January 2007 http://www.ejpress.org/article/13586

<u>2006</u>

Local man leads drive to restore Jewish cemeteries in Poland

Paula Voell Buffalo News, 27 September 2006 http://www.accessmylibrary.com/coms2/summary_0286-18586451_ITM

Herzl's children to be disinterred from French cemetery tomorrow

Assaf Uni *Haaretz.com,* 19 September 2006 http://www.haaretz.com/hasen/spages/764199.html

Jewish cemetery desecrated in a central Czech town

International Herald Tribune (The Associated Press), 23 October 2006 http://www.iht.com/articles/ap/2006/10/23/ europe/EU_GEN_Czech_Cemetery_Desecrated.php

Cemetery Re-opens after Repairs

TheCitizen, 16 September 2006 http://archive.blackpoolcitizen.co.uk/2006/9/16/929024.html

Gang vandalizes Jewish cemetery

BBC News (International version), 11 August 2006 http://news.bbc.co.uk/2/hi/europe/isle_of_man/4782775.stm

Adamkus condemns desecration of Jewish cemetery

The Baltic Times, 28 June 2006 http://www.baltictimes.com/news/articles/15745/

Debris Falls on Historic Jewish Cemetery

Patrick McGeehan *The New York Times*, 9 June 2006 http://www.nytimes.com/2006/06/09/nyregion/09cemetery.html

40 graves vandalized at Milan Jewish cemetery

Malcolm Moore *Telegraph.co.uk.* 18 May 2006 http://www.telegraph.co.uk/news/worldnews/europe/italy/1518752/40-gravesvandalised-at-Milan-Jewish-cemetery.html

Listed status for Jewish cemetery

BBC News (International version), 1 April 2006 http://news.bbc.co.uk/2/hi/uk_news/england/somerset/4866172.stm

How S.F's biggest Jewish cemetery was turned into a park

Jay Schwartz *The Jewish News Weekly of Northern California,* 17 February 2006 http://www.jewishsf.com/content/2-0-/module/displaystory/story_id/ 28414/edition_id/540/format/html/displaystory.html

Requiem: The Medieval Monastic Cemetery in Britain

Roberta Gilchrist, Barney Sloane Publisher: Museum of London Archaeological Service ISBN-13: 9781901992595 273 pages

<u>2005</u>

A Field Guide to Visiting a Jewish Cemetery

Joshua L. Segal Jewish Cemetery Publishing, LLC, 24 November 2005 ISBN-10: 0976405717, ISBN-13: 978-0976405719 220 pages

Preliminary Technical Assessment of the Architectural and Archaeological Heritage in South East Europe – Jewish Cemetery, Sarajevo, Bosnia and Herzegovina

Commission to Preserve National Monuments, Sarajevo, 10 November 2005 16 pages

St. Petersburg cemetery hit by wave of anti-Semitic attacks

JTA *The Jerusalem Post* http://www.jpost.com/servlet/Satellite?pagename= JPost%2FJPArticle%2FShowFull&cid=1129540608510

Volunteers keep spirit of Jewish forebears alive – But few now visit cemetery chapels

Linda Matchan boston.com (The Boston Globe), 10 October 2005 http://www.boston.com/news/local/massachusetts/articles/2005/10/10/ volunteers_keep_spirit_of_jewish_forebears_alive/

Jewish cemetery attacked

SJ Reporter SomethingJewish (Jewish.co.uk), 6 September 2005 http://www.somethingjewish.co.uk/articles/1492_jewish_cemetery_atta.htm

Sacred Ground on de la Savane: Montreal's Baron de Hirsch Cemetery

Danny Kucharsky, D.R. Cowles Publisher: Independent Publishers Group, September 2005 ISBN-13: 9781550651966 160 pages

UNESCO Bid for Berlin Jewish Cemetery

DW-World.DE (Deutsche Welle), 30 August 2005 http://www.dw-world.de/dw/article/0,2144,1695318,00.html

No longer 'until death do us part' as intermarried are buried together

Bram Eisenthal Jewish Telegraphic Agency (JTA), 26 August 2005 http://www.joi.org/bloglinks/JTA%20article%20on%20burial%20-%208-26-05.htm

Cemeteries: The End is Near

Joshua Brustein Gotham Gazette, 22 August 2005 http://www.gothamgazette.com/article/issueoftheweek/20050822/200/1537

Anti-Semitism: She was a hardworking wife who saved for a decent grave. Now it lies shattered

Terri Judd *The Independent,* 17 June 2005 http://www.independent.co.uk/news/uk/this-britain/antisemitism-she-was-ahardworking-wife-who-saved-for-a-.htmlnt-grave-now-it-lies-shattered-494406.html

Hungary condemns cemetery attack

BBC News (International version), 16 June 2005 http://news.bbc.co.uk/2/hi/europe/4099542.stm

The shocking face of anti-Semitism

Marie Woolf Ezilon infobase, 16 June 2005 http://www.ezilon.com/information/article_5714.shtml

Jewish cemeteries hit by 117th attack in 15 years

Colin Blackstock guardian.co.uk (The Guardian), 16 June 2005 http://www.guardian.co.uk/uk/2005/jun/16/religion.thefarright

Hospital Digs Up Jewish Cemetery in Ternopil

Religious Information Service of Ukraine http://www.risu.org.ua/eng/news/article;5804/ Source: http://www.fjc.ru/communities/news.asp?AID =291913&cid=87148&NewsType=80052

The Secret Cemetery

Doris Francis, Leonie A. Kellaher, Georgina Neophytou Published by Berg Publishers, 2005 ISBN 1859735975, 9781859735978 298 pages

<u>2004</u>

The Jewish Community of Early Colonial Nevis: A Historical Archaeological Study

Michelle M. Terrell University Press of Florida, December 2004 ISBN-13: 9780813027869 182 pages

Jewish Funerary Customs, Practices, and Rites in the Second Temple Period

Rachel Hachlili Publisher: Brill Academic Publishers, Incorporated, November 2004 ISBN-13: 9789004123731 588 pages

Silent Places: Landscapes of Jewish Life and Loss in Eastern Europe

Jeffrey Gusky Penguin Group (USA), November 2004 ISBN-13: 9781585675166 180 pages

French PM condemns desecration of Jewish cemetery in east France

Xinhua News Agency, 30 October 2004 http://news.xinhuanet.com/english/2004-10/30/content_2159457.htm

United Jewish Cemetery struck again by vandals – More than 100 headstones tipped

Reid Forgrave *The Enquirer*, 7 October 2004 http://www.enquirer.com/editions/2004/10/07/loc_loc1graves.html

Monuments vandalized at Jewish cemetery

Kevin Aldridge *The Cincinnati Enquirer,* 28 August 2004 http://www.enquirer.com/editions/2004/08/28/loc_loc1cem.html

Students help repair cemeteries

Sue Fishkoff, Jewish Telegraphic Agency Jewish News of Greater Phoenix, 27 August 2004 http://www.jewishaz.com/jewishnews/040827/repair.shtml

Serbian Gypsies and Jews in Dispute Over Cemetery

Nicholas Wood *The New York Times,* 22 August 2004 http://query.nytimes.com/gst/fullpage.html?res=9D00E1DC173EF 931A1575BC0A9629C8B63&sec=&spon=&pagewanted=all

French Jewish cemetery attacked

BBC News, 10 August 2004 http://news.bbc.co.uk/2/hi/europe/3551278.stm

CCTV to protect cemetery graves

BBC News (International Version), 30 July 2004 http://news.bbc.co.uk/2/hi/uk_news/england/tees/3938987.stm

Attack on Jewish cemetery in NZ linked to passport plot

David Fickling guardian.co.uk, 17 July 2004 http://www.guardian.co.uk/world/2004/jul/17/israel

Cemetery desecrated in France

BBC News(UK version), 3 May 2004 http://news.bbc.co.uk/1/hi/world/europe/3680849.stm

<u>2003</u>

Neighbors battle cemetery proposed for Contra Costa – Jewish groups want site in rural area

Erin Hallissy San Francisco Chronicle, 16 December 2003 http://www.sfgate.com/cgi-bin/article.cgi?file=/ chronicle/archive/2003/12/16/BAGG13O8PD1.DTL

Last Landscapes: The Architecture of the Cemetary in the West

Ken Worpole, Larraine Worpole (Photographer) Publisher: Reaktion Books, Limited, October 2003 ISBN-13: 9781861891617 192 pages

Jews Fight To Protect Cemeteries in Belarus

Yuras Karmanau *The Washington Post,* 28 September 2003 http://www.highbeam.com/doc/1P2-296826.html

'Racists' target Jewish graves

BBC News (International version), 5 August 2003 http://news.bbc.co.uk/2/hi/uk_news/england/manchester/3126553.stm

Jewish cemetery attack condemned

BBC News(International version), 9 July 2003 http://news.bbc.co.uk/2/hi/uk_news/england/hampshire/dorset/3054141.stm

Neighborhood Report: Ozone Park; For a Cleanup at a Jewish Cemetery, Thanks, Amid an Old Worry

Jim O'Grady *The New York Times,* 8 June 2003 http://query.nytimes.com/gst/fullpage.html?res= 9D05E1DA1739F93BA35755C0A9659C8B63

Vienna Journal; A Cemetery Mirroring the History of a City's Jews

Richard Bernstein *The New York Times,* 13 May 2003 http://query.nytimes.com/gst/fullpage.html?res= 9C02E7DD103FF930A25756C0A9659C8B63

Thugs desecrate graves in Jewish cemetery

Telegraph.co.uk, 9 May 2003 http://www.telegraph.co.uk/news/1429581/ Thugs-desecrate-graves-in-Jewish-cemetery.html

A Plain Pine Box: A Return to Simple Jewish Funerals and Eternal Traditions

Rabbi Arnold M. Goodman Published by KTAV Publishing House, Inc., 2003 ISBN 0881257877, 9780881257878 120 pages

Foundation hopes to restore Europe's largest Jewish cemetery

Toby Axelrod Jewish Telegraphic Agency (JTA), 17 January 2003 http://www.highbeam.com/doc/1P1-79388641.html

<u>2002</u>

Cemetery board co-chair encourages plot owners to check their status

Kyle Berger

The Jewish Independent, 15 November 2002 http://209.85.129.104/search?q=cache:L06K99YR_n0J:www.jewishindependent.ca/ archives/Nov02/archives02Nov15-01.html+Jewish+Cemetery+maintenance &hl=en&ct=clnk&cd=132&gl=us

Jewish group steps in to save an old cemetery; Volunteers begin cleanup of 'sacred' site in north suburbs

Lisa Black

Chicago Tribune, 7 October 2002 (page 1, Metro) http://pqasb.pqarchiver.com/chicagotribune/access/205635361.html?dids= 205635361:205635361&FMT=ABS&FMTS=ABS:FT&date=Oct+07%2C+2002& author=Lisa+Black%2C+Tribune+staff+reporter&pub=Chicago+Tribune&desc= Jewish+group+steps+in+to+save+an+old+cemetery+%3B+Volunteers+begin+ cleanup+of+%60sacred'+site+in+north+suburbs&pqatl=google

Tomb Hunter

Jan Stojaspal/Osoblaha *Time,* 15 September 2002 http://www.time.com/time/magazine/article/0,9171,351176,00.html

Prague flood damage toll rising

Pavla Kozakova *CNN.com,* 27 August 2002 http://edition.cnn.com/2002/WORLD/europe/08/26/prague.tol.otsc/index.html

Eternal Squeeze

Carin Rubenstein The New York Times, 4 August 2002 http://query.nytimes.com/gst/fullpage.html?res=9C0DE5DE1F38F937A3575BC0A96 49C8B63&sec=&spon=&pagewanted=allhe

S.I. Jewish Cemetery Vandalized

Mary Engels Daily News (NY Daily News), 2 August 2002 http://www.nydailynews.com/archives/ny_local/ 2002/08/02/2002-08-02_s_i__jewish_cemetery_vandali.html

Desecration of Jewish cemetery fuels fears of a growing trend in anti-Semitic violence

Chris Gray *The Independent,* 10 May 2002 http://www.independent.co.uk/news/uk/home-news/desecration-of-jewish-cemeteryfuels-fears-of-a-growing-trend-in-antisemitic-violence-650717.html

Boys vandalized Jewish cemetery in Slovakia

The Jerusalem Post, 1 May 2002 http://www.encyclopedia.com/doc/1P1-52720884.html

Košice's Jewish cemetery vandalized – Slovak Jewish Community Calls for Speedy Action and Punishment of Attackers

Martina Pisárová *The Slovak Spectator*, 29 April 2002 http://www.spectator.sk/articles/view/7464/1/

Vandals in Slovakia Hit Jewish Cemetery

The New York Times, 22 April 2002 http://query.nytimes.com/gst/fullpage .html?res=9D06E7D7113FF931A15757C0A9649C8B63

Bomb is Defused at Entrance to Jewish Cemetery in France

John Tagliabue *The New York Times,* 6 April 2002 http://query.nytimes.com/gst/fullpage.html?res= 9803E2D8173DF935A35757C0A9649C8B63

Recovering Our Past – Search for relative reveals ramshackle and forgotten Jewish Cemetery

Vivi Abrams The Jewish Times (Atlanta Jewish times.com), 15 March 2002 http://www.atljewishtimes.com/archives/2002/031502cs.htm

Vandals strike at Jewish cemetery in France, Jospin says Mideast violence must not spread

Jamey Keaten Associated Press, 2 April 2002 http://www.highbeam.com/doc/1P1-51759671.html

<u>2001</u>

Graves vandalized, flags burned in Jewish cemetery

Lillian Thomas *Post-Gazette (post.gazette.com),* 25 October 2001 http://www.post-gazette.com/regionstate/20011025cemetery1025p2.asp

Jewish cemetery a beacon

Fort Worth Star-Telegram, 16 September 2001 http://nl.newsbank.com/nl-search/we/Archives?p_product=ST&s_site =dfw&p_multi=ST&p_theme=realcities&p_action=search&p_ maxdocs=200&p_topdoc=1&p_text_direct-0=0EE9AD33B11107CA&p _field_direct-0=document_id&p_perpage=10&p_sort= YMD_date:D&s_trackval=GooglePM

Jewish cemetery archive for the web

Gabi Bolton BBC News, 28 April 2001 http://news.bbc.co.uk/2/hi/world/monitoring/media_reports/1300447.stm

END